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(c) Effect of election. A taxpayer who 
has made an election under section 
615(e) may never make an election 
under section 617(a) unless, within the 
period set forth in section 615(e) and 
paragraph (b)(1) of § 15.1–2, he revokes 
his election under section 615(e). A tax-
payer who has made an election under 
section 617(a) may never make an elec-
tion under section 615(e) unless, within 
the period set forth in section 615(e) 
and paragraph (b)(1) of § 15.1–2, he re-
vokes his election under section 617(a). 
A taxpayer who has made, and has not 
revoked, an election under section 
617(a) may not, in his return for the 
taxable year for which the election is 
made or for any subsequent taxable 
year, charge to capital account any ex-
penditures which are within the scope 
of section 617(a), and he must deduct 
all such expenditures as expenses. Ex-
cept as provided in paragraph (a)(2) of 
§ 1.615–2 of this chapter (Income Tax 
Regulations), a taxpayer who makes an 
election under 615(e) may not change 
his treatment of exploration expendi-
tures deducted, deferred, or capitalized 
pursuant to such election unless he re-
vokes the election made under section 
615(e). 

(d) Time for making election—(1) Elec-
tion under section 615(e). A taxpayer 
may not make an election under sec-
tion 615(e) after the expiration of the 3- 
year period beginning with the date 
prescribed by section 6072 or other pro-
vision of law for filing the taxpayer’s 
income tax return for the first taxable 
year ending after September 12, 1966, in 
which the taxpayer pays or incurs ex-
penditures to which section 615(a) 
would apply if an election were made 
under section 615(e). This 3-year period 
shall be determined without regard to 
any extension of time for filing the 
taxpayer’s income tax return. An elec-
tion under section 615(e) may not be 
made after the expiration of the 3-year 
period even though the taxpayer 
charged to capital account, or erro-
neously deducted as development ex-
penditures under section 616, all mine 
exploration expenditures paid or in-
curred by him after September 12, 1966, 
and before the end of his first taxable 
year ending after September 12, 1966, in 
which he paid or incurred such expendi-
tures. 

(2) Election under section 617(a). The 
election under section 617(a) may be 
made at any time before the expiration 
of the period prescribed for filing a 
claim for credit or refund of the tax 
imposed by chapter 1 for the first tax-
able year for which the taxpayer de-
sires to deduct exploration expendi-
tures under section 617. 

(3) Timely mailing treated as timely fil-
ing. Section 7502 (relating to timely 
mailing treated as timely filing) shall 
apply in determining the date when an 
election under either section 615(e) or 
section 617(a) is made. 

§ 15.1–2 Revocation of election to de-
duct. 

(a) Manner of revoking election. A tax-
payer may revoke an election made by 
him under section 615(e) or section 
617(a) by filing with the internal rev-
enue officer with whom the taxpayer’s 
income tax return is required to be 
filed, within the periods set forth in 
paragraph (b) of this section, a state-
ment, signed by the taxpayer or his au-
thorized representative, which sets 
forth that the taxpayer is revoking the 
election previously made by him with 
respect to the deduction of mining ex-
ploration expenditures paid or incurred 
after September 12, 1966, and states 
with whom the document making the 
election was filed. A taxpayer revoking 
such an election shall file amended in-
come tax returns, reflecting any in-
crease or decrease in tax attributable 
to the revocation of election, for all 
taxable years affected by the revoca-
tion of election. See section 617(a)(2)(C) 
for provisions relating to the tolling of 
the statute of limitations for the as-
sessment of any deficiency for any tax-
able year, to the extent the deficiency 
is attributable to an election or revoca-
tion of election under section 617(a). In 
applying the revocation of an election 
to the years affected there shall be 
taken into account the effect that any 
adjustments resulting from the revoca-
tion of election shall have on other 
items affected thereby, such as the de-
duction for charitable contributions, 
the foreign tax credit, net operating 
loss, and other deductions or credits 
the amount of which is limited by the 
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taxpayer’s taxable income, and the ef-
fect that adjustments of any such 
items have on other taxable years. 

(b) Time for revoking election—(1) Elec-
tion under section 615(e). An election 
under section 615(e) may be revoked at 
any time before the expiration of the 3- 
year period described in paragraph 
(d)(1) of § 15.1–1. Such an election may 
not be revoked after the expiration of 
the 3-year period. 

(2) Election under section 617(a). An 
election under section 617(a) may be re-
voked before the expiration of the last 
day of the third month following the 
month in which the final regulations 
issued under the authority of section 
617 are published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER. After the expiration of this pe-
riod, a taxpayer who has made an elec-
tion under section 617(a) may not re-
voke that election unless he obtains 
the consent of the Secretary or his del-
egate in the manner to be set forth in 
the final regulations under section 617. 

(c) Additional information to be fur-
nished by a transferor of mineral prop-
erty. If, before revoking his election, 
the taxpayer has transferred any min-
eral property with respect to which he 
deducted exploration expenditures paid 
or incurred after September 12, 1966, to 
another person in a transaction as a re-
sult of which the basis of such property 
in the hands of the transferee is deter-
mined by reference to the basis in the 
hands of the transferor, the statement 
submitted pursuant to paragraph (a) of 
this section shall state that such prop-
erty has been so transferred and shall 
identify the transferee, the property 
transferred, and the date of the trans-
fer. 

§ 15.1–3 Elections as to method of re-
capture. 

(a) In general. If the taxpayer so 
elects with respect to all mines with 
respect to which deductions have been 
allowed under section 617(a) and which 
reach the producing stage during a tax-
able year, he shall include in gross in-
come for the taxable year an amount 
equal to the adjusted exploration ex-
penditures with respect to such mines 
(determined under section 617(f)(1)). 
The amount so included in income 
shall be treated for purposes of Sub-
title A of the Internal Revenue Code as 

expenditures which are paid or in-
curred on the respective dates on which 
the mines reach the producing stage 
and which are properly chargeable to 
capital account. If the taxpayer does 
not make this election for a taxable 
year during which any mine with re-
spect to which deductions have been al-
lowed under section 617(a) reaches the 
producing stage, the deduction for de-
pletion under section 611 with respect 
to the property (whether determined 
under § 1.611–2 of this chapter (Income 
Tax Regulations) or under section 613) 
shall be disallowed until the amount of 
depletion which would be allowable but 
for section 617(b)(1)(B) equals the 
amount of the adjusted exploration ex-
penditures with respect to the mine. 
The fact that a taxpayer does not make 
the election described in the first sen-
tence of this paragraph for a taxable 
year during which mines with respect 
to which deductions have been allowed 
under section 617(a) reach the pro-
ducing stage shall not preclude the tax-
payer from making the election with 
respect to other mines which reach the 
producing stage during a subsequent 
taxable year. However, an election may 
not be made for any taxable year with 
respect to any mines which reached the 
producing stage during a preceding tax-
able year. 

(b) Manner of making elections. A tax-
payer will be considered to have made 
an election in accordance with the 
manner in which the adjusted explo-
ration expenditures with respect to the 
mines reaching the producing stage 
during a taxable year are treated in his 
return for such taxable year. 

(c) Time for making election. The elec-
tion described in paragraph (a) of this 
section may be made, or changed by fil-
ing an amended return, not later than 
the time prescribed by law for filing 
the return (including extensions there-
of) for the taxable year. 

§ 15.1–4 Special rules. 
(a) Taxable years beginning before Sep-

tember 13, 1966, and ending after Sep-
tember 12, 1966—(1) General rule. An elec-
tion made under section 615(e) or sec-
tion 617(a) applies only to expenditures 
paid or incurred after September 12, 
1966. The income tax treatment of ex-
ploration expenditures paid or incurred 
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